S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th April 2018 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood,  Mr M Narborough, Mr S Scales, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs D Gotts, Mr K Reynolds,  Mrs T Banks, Mr R Williamson, Mr S Wells, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

APOLOGIES: Mr D Price, Mr A Evans, Mr P Bland, Mrs M Albinson, Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr S Eyre

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 13th March 2018, with two minor amendments, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Smallwood with one abstention, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds: See attached Report.

Further to Cllr Nockolds report, Mrs Banks enquired regarding the recently launched Community Lottery named “West Norfolk Wins” and asked for clarification of the prize fund as she had read in a local paper that the chances of winning the lottery was one in one million.
Cllr Nockolds confirmed that she would look into the details and let us know.

(Clerk’s Note: The idea of the Community Lottery is to support ‘Good Causes’ of the buyers choice not about winning prizes. 50p of every £1 ticket bought goes to a ‘Good Cause’.

Each ticket bought has a 1 in 50 chance to win a prize. Each ticket consists of 6 numbers.

Every Saturday evening a 6 digit winning combination will be picked. Prizes will be given to players with tickets that match the first or last numbers from the winning combination. Match all six numbers a Jackpot of £ 25,000 will be won, which is 1 in 1m.
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Cllr Nockolds reported that the next Mayor of Kings Lynn and West Norfolk will be Cllr Nick Daubney and the Mayor making Ceremony will take place on Thursday 10th May 2018. She added that Cllr Daubney is very happy that he will be following in his father’s footsteps.

Mr Narborough enquired about the Boundary Commission’s Final Recommendations and asked if it was true that Sandringham is no longer being included within the new Woottons ward.

Cllr Nockolds confirmed that Sandringham will form part of the Dersingham ward.

She added that the Woottons ward will become a three Councillor ward. 
Borough Councillor Daubney:  No Report 
County Councillor Eyre:  No Report 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets  
Vancouver Round Table (Beer Festival):  Mr Narborough confirmed that a Beer Festival Committee meeting had been held at the end of March 2018; however he was unable to attend.

He said that Mr I (Resident) was due to attend the meeting; however no updates had been received.

All members confirmed that they had seen Draft 4 of the Event Management Plan.

Mr Smallwood pointed out that the Parish Council had insisted that Event Organisers must be visible at the Event and should wear distinctive clothing and badges.

(Clerk’s Note: It states on Page 7 under Severe Weather and Event Cancellation # Event Marshalls will be required to wear Hi-Vis vests and briefed on suitable attire for the day).
Mrs Cornwell said that once a Final Draft has been produced, it will be circulated to all members.

Flooded Allotment Car Park:  Once again, Mrs Banks reported that the condition of the Main Allotment Car Park is in a particularly bad state at present.
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She said that the inclement weather and heavy rainfall has caused the area to become extremely slippery with ditches forming around the perimeter which are full of water.

Mrs Banks kindly circulated some recent photos of the area which clearly showed a number of puddles which had formed on the surface.

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the situation and confirmed that the matter is in hand. She said that following the Assets Committee meeting held in March 2018, members had agreed that the situation should be discussed again in June once she had sought advice from a drainage expert.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she is currently in the process of contacting people for advice regarding the situation.
Comment was made that the water table is particularly high at the moment and that the situation has been much worse in the past.

Mr Jordan suggested that if the problem becomes any worse, vehicles could be temporarily suspended from using the Car Park.

Finance
End of Year Accounts: Mr Jordan confirmed that a meeting had been held on Wednesday 4th April 2018, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members along with the Summary Sheet.

He said that the End of year Summary Sheet shows that the nett total is £79,882.47 against a Budget of £94,980, with approximately £15,000 under spent. 

Mr Jordan said that members should bear in mind that when the Budget was set in January 2017, a decision had not been made regarding the re-employment of a Parish Handyman; he said that the figures prove that the Parish Council has made the right decision to contract work out. 

It was said that the Parish Council’s finances are in a healthy position with a few items in the pipeline such as the Village Hall Extension.

Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the end of year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
Mr Jordan confirmed that the Statement to the Annual Meeting clearly shows the Surplus for the year being £15,097.53.
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Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Jordan with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Jordan was happy that these balanced he initialled the Bank Statement. 
New Insurance Policy Schedule: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Parish Council Insurance Policy and confirmed that we are currently in the second year of a three year term.

She informed members that the cost has increased this year from 15th May 2018, by approximately £1,000, however said that the Parish Council was aware of this as the Insurance value of the Street Lighting has been increased significantly.

Mrs Cornwell clarified that the Insurance Policy now provides cover for every Street Light for accidental damage, where previously it did not; she said that the value for Street Lighting Columns has been increased from £88,000 to the full re-instatement value of £497,078. 

For information, Mrs Cornwell confirmed that should a Street Light need to be replaced in the future, it would be replaced by a galvanised steel pole and a LED lantern.
Planning 
In the absence of Mr Bland, Mr Jordan kindly presented the Planning Report.

He confirmed that all members had received the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 19th March 2018 and 9th April 2018 and stated that everything was as per the minutes.

Storage Extension to Village Hall:  Mr Jordan referred to the minutes and said that following discussions with Mr Matt Sturgeon regarding a possible Extension to allow for additional Storage space at the Village Hall, Mr Sturgeon had kindly produced a set of preliminary plans.
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Mrs Cornwell held up the plans and explained the layout of the Extension, she said that there would be no windows, however due to the size of the Extension, it would be necessary to have a Fire Exit Door, positioned facing the outside Pre-School Play area.

Mr Jordan stated that if the Parish Council is happy with the preliminary plans, Mr Sturgeon would produce a set of more detailed plans to enable the Parish Council to obtain quotes for the work.

After brief discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should approve the preliminary plans and request that Mr Sturgeon produces further, more detailed plans for the Village Hall Extension; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
Street Lighting Maintenance Contract:  Mr Jordan spoke regarding the Street Lighting Maintenance Contract and confirmed that it is coming to the end of its 3 year contract and is due for renewal. It was said that three Contractors had been contacted to obtain quotes.

Mr Jordan said that TT Jones Electrical who is based in Norwich did not reply, however, said that the Parish Council’s existing contractors K & M Lighting Services Ltd had provided a quote as well as Pearce and Kemp Ltd, who are based in Suffolk.

After brief discussion, Mr Reynolds proposed that the Parish Council should continue its Street Lighting Maintenance Contract with K & M Lighting Services Ltd; this was seconded by Mr Smallwood with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell added that she had contacted K & M Lighting Services Ltd to see how much they would charge to provide an annual clean and visual inspection of all Lighting Units and they had informed her that as individual lights are reported for maintenance, they are cleaned and repaired as and when.
Mrs Cornwell added that K & M Lighting Services Ltd also trim back any small branches which overhang the lights.

All members were happy.

BCKL&WN Tree and Woodland Strategy:  Mr Jordan referred to the minutes of 19th March 2018 and to correspondence received from Mr Richard Fisher the Arboricultural Officer at The Borough Council and explained that the Borough Council of King's Lynn & West Norfolk have produced a Draft Tree Strategy to set out how the Council will manage their tree stocks in a sustainable way. 
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After discussion, Mr Reynolds proposed that the Parish Council supports the Borough Council’s Draft Tree and Woodland Strategy; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
Planning Application 14/01756/F – The Briars, 46 Nursery Lane:  Mrs Banks enquired about the Planning Application for The Briars, 46 Nursery Lane and noted that it appears that two dwelling are being constructed on the plot.
Members felt that clarification should be sought as to what development has been approved.

(Clerks Note: After investigation, it can be confirmed that the initial plans did indicate that the smaller building towards the front of the plot is a garage, with kitchen/breakfast area and a Master Bedroom above. The Parish Council objected to the application on 6th January 2015 on Highways grounds, but the application was subsequently approved by the Borough Council Planning Department).
Policy 
Mr Smallwood confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last Parish Council meeting.  

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached 
Junior School: - No Report
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that the new Barrier at Bede Close has been installed, it was confirmed that the cost of the barrier has been split three ways between, SWPC, NWPC and the Wootton Park Association. 

Fire/Vandalism at Wootton Park: Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the Wootton Park picnic bench fire last October and said that following discussions with the investigating Officer, the investigation is now over and of the two offenders one has admitted his guilt and one has not. 

She explained that the boy (13 Years old) that has admitted the offence had not offended before and would be attending a Scheme called “Challenge for Change”, under the supervision of the youth offender’s team to understand the implications of his actions; this involves education, monitoring and family involvement.

Mrs Gotts reported that work carried out by the various volunteer groups is due to start shortly.
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Broken Fence:  Finally it was asked who is responsible for a piece of fencing which has fallen over on the southern strip of Wootton Park, near to Blackthorn Road and Little Walsingham Close.

After discussion, members felt that the fencing perhaps belongs to the residents as it forms part of their boundary.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would contact the residents regarding the situation.

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Gotts said that some of the planting had been held up due to the recent inclement weather, however commented that lots of the daffodil blooms are now showing.

She said that the next job would be to plant up the hanging baskets ready to be put up in the various locations at the end of May 2018.
Mrs Gotts confirmed that South Wootton in Bloom would be having a stall once again at the Spring Plant and Craft Fair event on the Tuesday Market Place on 12th May 2018; she said that any donations for the tombola would be gratefully received and can be left in the Parish Office.
Cllr Nockolds praised the South Wootton in Bloom team for the wonderful flower displays within the Parish, she said that everywhere is looking lovely and the daffodils are a pleasure to see.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
Highways Department 

Network Meeting 



Info

NALC




Newsletter and Training Programme        “

New light on the origins of the Woottons: (See attached Report kindly produced by Mr J P Smallwood).
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
311
CGM



107187
Play Equip Insp 12/3 - 20/3
   60.00

312
Dewbar Fabrications

107188
Bede Close Barrier

523.00

313
Mrs Nicholls


107189
Bus Shelter Cleaning

  75.00

314
K & M Lighting Services
107190
Street Lighting Maint

180.00

315
BMAC Gdn Svs

107191
Bins & W/P Play Area clean
100.00

316
BMAC Gdn Svs

107192
Repair Fence Blackthorn Rd
100.00

317
Mr N Mills


107193
W/P Wild Flower Strip seed
219.99
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318
Anglian Chemicals

107194
Refuse Sacks
- VH

  19.69

319
Sandringham Sawmill

107195
Wood for Fence repairs
  47.04

320
Mole Control & Pest Svs
107196
Mole and Rat Control

282.00

321
Mr Brights


107197
VH Cleaning 


393.41

322
V & J Knitwear

107198
Refuse Sacks for Bins
  69.00

323
BMAC Gdn Svs

107199
Clear path-Little Walsingham   60.00

324
HMRC



107200
Contb - March


797.36

325
Prudential


107201
TC – AVC March

  80.00

325a
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 27 March 
Salary & Exps – March BACS  )

325b
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 27 March
Salary – March- BACS  )      2255.67
325c
W W Lucas


D/D 27 March
Wages – March BACS  )
325d
A J Walker


D/D 27 March
Salary & Exps – March- BACS )

325e
R K Jarrett


D/D 27 March
Salary – March- BAC  )        1139.14

325f
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 27 March
Cont’b –March
                        886.16
Bank balances as at 31.3.2018
Community Account
      

     
     13,433.25

Step saver a/c
                 
      
              0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                       165,000.00
Total                                                                                        £178,433.25
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.45pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 8th May 2018, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
8th May 2018                                                                              Chairman
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